CITY OF VERNDALE
WADENA COUNTY, MINNESOTA

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

Monday, January 9, 2017
6:00 p.m.
Verndale City Office
101 Brown St. SW
CALL TO ORDER:  Those present recited the Pledge of Allegiance.
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Raye Ludovissie, Ardith Carr, Jim Runyan, and incoming Council Member James Ackerson
MEMBERS ABSENT:  Tara Erckenbrack
STAFF PRESENT: Gary Rosenthal, Liquor Store Manager; Michael Madsen, Fire Chief; Matt Uselman, Public Works Manager; and Barbara Holmes, City Clerk/Treasurer 
STAFF ABSENT: Cory Carr, Police Chief
VISITORS PRESENT:  Kevin Wernberg and Tony Pohl, WSN; Marlo Benning, Verndale Sun;   Heath Belknap, Verndale  Alliance Church; Donald Weniger; and Robin Fish
OPENING PRAYER:  The opening prayer was led by Pastor Heath Belknap, Verndale Alliance Church.
SWEARING IN CEREMONY: 

 Raye Ludovissie was sworn in for his reelected two (2) year term.  James Ackerson was sworn in for his newly elected four (4) year term. Holmes informed council that due to her absence from the current Council Meeting, Tara Erckenbrack was sworn in prior to the meeting to her reelected four (4) year term.
CONSIDERATION OF MINUTES AND JANUARY PAYABLES:
A motion was made by Runyan to approve the December 5, 2016 Public Hearings and Regular Council Meeting Minutes and December 14, 2016 Special Council Meeting as written, seconded by Ludovissie.  AIF/MC

Ludovissie asked about the Northland Loan Trust payment.  Holmes stated that it is debt payment for water and sewer.
A motion was made by Carr to approve the January payables in the amount of $80,479.82, seconded by Runyan.  AIF/MC
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ACKNOWLEDGE VISITORS:
KEVIN WERNBERG – WSN:  Wernberg did a review of his Progress Report #44:  
· Majority of all sanitary sewer improvements have been completed.  Only remaining work is testing and sealing lined pipe connections.

· Work next year will include final grading and gravel work on East Side Drive, final lift of bituminous on roadways, turf restoration and punch list items.

Change Order #4 – Wernberg submitted Change Order #4 in the amount of $18,309.50.
· RD Eligible:


$12,608.35

· Non-Eligible (City):

    2,340.00

· CSAH 23 (Wadena County)       3,361.50

Ludovissie questioned Item 9 – Lift Station Site Borrow.  This was necessary to raise road grades so drainage would flow off of the bituminous surfacing.

A motion was made by Runyan to approve Change Order #4 in the amount of $18,309.50, seconded by Ackerson.  AIF/MC

Partial Payment Estimate #5:  Wernberg submitted Partial Payment Estimate in the amount of $188,075.51.
· Total earned:
 $2,111,622.44

· 5% Retainage:
      105,581.12

Project is 91% complete based on costs.

Breakdown of total earned:

· RD Participating Share:


$1,653,070.13

· CSAH 23 – Wadena County Share:

     262,977.85

· 1st Ave S Store (CO #1) Wadena County:
       10,096.00

· City Share – Roadways:


     178,038.50

· City Share – Community Center:

         3,786.00

· City Share – Water Service:


         3,653.96

Contingencies Review Estimate:
· RD Eligible Items

$34,030

· Non-Eligible Items (Roads)
  13,300

· Non-Eligible Items (Water)
       420
Total


$47,750
Page 3

January 9, 2017
City of Verndale

Regular Council Meeting
Other Currently Available Funds – Approximated with assistance from RD:

· Legal/Administrative

$ 9,000  (Closing cost estimate removed)

· Land Costs


 10,000

· Interim Financing

 29,800  (RD portion of project only)

Total


$48,800

ESTIMATED AVAILABLE FUNDS TOTAL:  $96,550.00

Holmes informed Wernberg that $3,000.00 paid to Family Life Church, but has not been submitted to RD would need to be removed from the total; leaving $93,550.00.

Wernberg recommended moving forward to obtain a bid from RL Larson for the installation of the generator for the lift station.

A motion was made by Runyan to approve Change Order #4 in the amount of $18,309.50, seconded by Ackerson.  AIF/MC

A motion was made by Carr to approve Progress Payment Estimate #5 in the amount of $188,075.51, seconded by Ackerson.  AIF/MC

DEPARTMENT REPORTS:

LIQUOR STORE - GARY ROSENTHAL- MANAGER – Rosenthal stated if he had a laptop it would save time if he could work upstairs on his paperwork.
Rosenthal stated that his sales were up again for 2016, even with 100% turnover of employees.

Rosenthal thanked Carr and Erckenbrack for helping with the inventory at the liquor store.  Carr stated that it is very easy because Rosenthal has everything very organized for the inventory.

Rosenthal had a bartender miss a sting made by the county for not checking for an I.D. and selling liquor to a minor.

FIRE DEPARTMENT - MICHAEL MADSEN - FIRE CHIEF – Madsen submitted his list of new officers for 2017.
A motion was made by Ackerson to approve the new Fire Department Officers as submitted by Madsen, seconded by Runyan.  AIF/MC

The alternator went out on Engine #1, Madsen estimates the repair will be approximately $900.00.
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Madsen submitted a breakdown of all the calls for 2106 with a total of 80 calls.  

Madsen requested to purchase 1 uniform set that arrived at in the wrong size; it can be purchased at a reduced cost of $1,263.75. 

A motion was made by Carr to purchase the additional turn out gear for $1,263.75, seconded by Runyan.  AIF/MC

POLICE DEPARTMENT – CORY CARR – POLICE CHIEF – Chief Carr had submitted his reports for December Incidents and also an Incident Report for all of 2016 for Council review.
Ludovissie asked that Holmes relay to Chief Carr that the property at 209 Brown St. NW has a lot of garbage in the yard and that he would like this issued addressed.

PUBLIC WORKS– MATT USELMAN – MANAGER – Uselman asked if anyone wanted the calendar from 2016 that has the aerial map of the City on it.  Ackerson received the map.
Uselman discussed the upcoming safety training that all employees are required to have every year (AWAIR, Right to Know and Blood borne Pathogens).  Holmes stated that she had talked with the Rosenthal, Madsen and Chief Carr to make them aware when the training is being held and that all needed to have these trainings every year.

The new garage door openers were installed and Uselman will put the old ones up for sealed bids.

Uselman is in the process of reviewing the televising videos.  He has only found two (2) services that have tree roots or other debris in the services and are in need of being replaced.  Ackerson asked what the process for the City would be on those properties.  Uselman stated that they will be notified and given a set amount of time to get the service replaced.  If they do not replace the service the City will then need to hire someone to replace the service and file the costs against the property.

Uselman submitted the water loss for 2016.  It was as 15% loss in 2016 which is an increase, however with the sewer project it is really hard to know how much was lost and justify where it went with broken water mains during construction etc.
Uselman stated that Lift Station #2 had frozen pipes due to not having sewage running through it.  Uselman also stated that there will never be a lot of sewage running through this lift station and he finds the frozen pipes concerning. 
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Uselman requested Council choose the 1st, 2nd and 3rd place posters after the meeting for the Rural Water contest.  Uselman also stated that he increased the amounts this year to $20.00 – 1st place, $15.00 – 2nd place and $10.00 – 3rd place.

CLERK/TREASUER – BARBARA HOLMES – Holmes requested approval to transfer funds from the water and sewer money market accounts for the Northland Trust and MN PFA payments.
A motion was made by Runyan to transfer $8,876.96 from the water money market account and $24,856.21 from the sewer money market account for the Northland Trust payment of $24,415.00 and the MN PFA payment of $7,318.17, seconded by Ackerson.  AIF/MC
Holmes also requested approval to transfer $27,700.00 from the water money market account to cover the RL Larson payment costs of the cities portion of the water main extension to property owners, fire hydraunts, and to Eastside Drive.

A motion was made by Carr to approval the transfer of $27,700.00 from the water money market account to cover the costs paid to RL Larson for the water extension, seconded by Runyan.  AIF/MC

OLD BUSINESS:  None
NEW BUSINESS:
Resolution #17-0109 – 2017 Fee Schedule

Holmes stated that the only thing changed was the water/sewer rates that were approved during the budget process.

Carr made a motion to approve Resolution #17-0109 – 2017 Fee Schedule, seconded by Ackerson.  AIF/MC

2017Appointments and Committees
Ludovissie submitted his suggestions for the 2017 appointments and committees of approval.  There were no changes in the appointments from the 2016 process.  

Ackerson asked about the amount of time each committee required.  

Carr stated that she had attended a meeting on employee evaluations, and that the City would be conducting evaluations of all employees in the future, and that will require more time for the personnel committee.
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A motion was made by Runyan to approve the committee selection for 2017, seconded by Carr.  AIF/MC

Resolution #17-0109A – Resolution Accepting a Donation from Tri-County Hospital and the Verndale Fire Relief Association for the purchase of an AED.

A motion was made by Carr to approve Resolution #17-0109A – Accepting a Donation from Tri-County Hospital and the Verndale Fire Relief Association, seconded by Ackerson.  AIF/MC
OTHER BUSINESS:
Runyan suggested that some of the profits from the Liquor Store be moved to other areas or reserved for improvements to the Liquor Store.  

Holmes explained that the enterprise funds are cumulative and asked Runyan to look at his Schedule 1 for the total financial status of the Liquor Store.
A motion was made by Carr to adjourn at 6:56, seconded by Ludovissie.  AIF/MC

Submitted by:



    Attest:
_________________________________
  ___________________________________

Barbara Holmes, City Clerk



Ray Ludovissie, Mayor
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